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Monmouth, Illinois

February 2009
Celebrating 84 Years of AAUW in Monmouth!

President’s Report

Ronda Willhardt
“It was whispered by slaves and abolitionists as they blazed a trail towards freedom through the darkest of nights.  Yes we can.”  ~Barack Obama

The mostly anonymous and brave people who formed the network of the Underground Railroad as well as those who trod the treacherous routes not only thought they could but that they must.  The routes required walking country roads night after night from stop to stop in constant danger of discovery and without many basic needs.  Come learn about one of the local stations on the Underground Railroad at our next branch meeting on Monday, February 16, at 7 p.m. at Faith Church.

Women had a strong presence in the Underground Railroad, the abolition movement and the American Equal Rights Association. However, AERA priorities mostly focused on rights for male ex-slaves and women’s rights were excluded. This exclusion encouraged women to organize to gain their own rights. There were many suffragists who were seasoned abolitionists and even Underground Railroad contributors.  When the organizers and participants of the First Women’s Rights Convention planned their strategy, they purposely chose phrases similar to those used by abolitionists.  Yet, the issue of women’s versus male ex-slaves’ rights would divide the suffragist movement into the National Woman Suffrage Association and the American Woman Suffrage Association.

While neither NWSA nor AWSA purposely recruited African Americans, women of all races joined and, for their time, suffragists were also leaders in race issues. The connection between these two 
movements continues today in the use of the name “Underground Railroad” by organizations that provide protection and operate shelters for battered women and their children.  Current Underground Railroads exist from Michigan to Iraq.

Modern technology has replaced the use of quilts, as oral history has acknowledged, in providing the directions and signs for Underground Railroads.  Regardless of how it is communicated, sadly there remains a need in our country and world to provide assistance and safe havens to people fleeing violence and oppression.  Thankfully, there are also still people who, whether alone or organized, have the courage, willingness to help, and belief in change to make a difference.

“If we are to achieve a richer culture, rich in contrasting values, we must recognize the whole gamut of human potentialities, and so weave a less arbitrary social fabric, one in which each diverse gift will find a fitting place.”  ~Margaret Mead
Branch Meeting

Shirley Daddona


Come one, come all to our very exciting February 16th meeting. Please bring as many guests as possible—let's fill the place!
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This is Black History Month and what better subject than “Slavery-Antislavery and the Underground Railroad” presented by Galesburg native, Owen Muelder, director of the Galesburg Colony Underground Railroad Freedom Station at 
Knox College. Mr. Muelder graduated from Knox College in 1963 and received his master's degree from Miami University in 1966. He was an 
administrator at Knox for 36 years, retiring as director of alumni affairs in 2004. He was then appointed director of the Galesburg Colony 
Underground Railroad Freedom Station located on the campus of Knox College.
 
Mr. Muelder is the author of a book titled The Underground Railroad in Western Illinois, which was released in January 2008. He spent nearly 
five years doing the research. The book is reviewed in the autumn 2008 issue of the “Journal of Illinois History.” The Register-Mail also published an article about it in the February 9, 2008, issue and The Paper published an article in the January 21, 2009, issue.
 
Do try to include this in your February plans.
Afterhours Event With Networking Tips for Professional Women

Linda Lee Blaine

Have you ever entered a room full of strangers and found yourself intimidated at the prospect of networking? If so, please join us for a Women’s Opportunity Network (WON) Afterhours on February 11, featuring Michelle Shawgo, Director of the Wackerle Career Development Program. The event is from 5 to 7 p.m. at Cerar’s Barnstormer, and hors d’oeuvres are included in the $10 registration fee. The first 30 attendees will receive a free goody bag provided by WON committee members and sponsoring organizations. 

This presentation is sponsored by the Women’s Opportunity Network (WON), an initiative of Prairie Tech Learning Center and the Western Illinois Economic Development Partnership (WIEDP).  The WON programs scheduled for the next two years are supported by a community action grant from AAUW.
To make reservations, please contact me at 309-734-1068 or llblaine@wiedp.org.
Membership News

Marilyn Van Ausdall

 

Ann Gustafson, chair of the AAUW Membership Committee, and Christy Jones, director of AAUW Membership provided some interesting information and good suggestions in the newsletter that membership vice presidents received last month.

According to Ann and Christy, the last survey of AAUW demographics showed that 72% of members are 60 years of age or older. Obviously, it will be difficult for AAUW to survive without a younger base of members. Ann and Christy suggest that “young” could include anyone five, ten, or 15 years younger than the present majority of AAUW members, so I share with you their following suggestions for recruiting those younger members:

· Make the target audience baby boomers. These are persons who are beginning to retire from careers that have kept them active and involved for the past three or four decades. They are part of the generation that got involved in organizations during their employment years and are now looking for ways to be involved in their communities, in other organizations. Why not involve them in AAUW?

· Combine membership efforts with the program theme, “Education as the Gateway to Economic Security.”

· Aim your program efforts at these baby boomers by considering what economic issues will these newly retired/aging individuals face: health care issues, Social Security, economic security; personal safety (i.e., identity theft—what can members do to protect themselves, friends, other family members). It might be through a regular branch program or it might be an opportunity to partner with other community organizations to present an issue as part of a forum on the AAUW program theme.

· Make another target audience young recent college graduates. What do they need to know to survive in the work world; how can AAUW’s “seasoned” members help recent grads succeed in their careers now that they have graduated.
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Start now to plan now for Pay Equity Day in April—what an opportunity for a joint membership program effort that can reach out to prospective members of all ages, but especially those involved in the work world. It also presents an opportunity for collaborative efforts where coalition partners might also be prospective members.

With AAUW prominently in the news lately in connection with President Obama’s signing of the Lilly Ledbetter Fair Pay Act into law, what a great time to remind prospective members of the importance of supporting women’s issues through membership in AAUW.  So I encourage you to invite some of those “young” baby boomers to our meetings.  I’ve heard our February speaker talk about the Underground Railroad in Galesburg before, and he’s very interesting. Guests would definitely enjoy his presentation.

Please welcome Christine Johnston, Dean of Admission at Monmouth College, who joined our branch in November.  More news about Chris will be forthcoming in the March newsletter.  Meanwhile, the following information should be added to your membership directories:

Christine Johnston  
cjohnsto@monm.edu 
734-0443 (home)
457-2210 (work)
AAUW Film Group

Nancy Buban

 
This month’s film is another that was directed by Mira Nair. Written by Sabrina Dhawan, Monsoon Wedding is a light-hearted look at the festivities surrounding an arranged marriage set in New Delhi.  It is billed as a romantic comedy.  Please join us Monday, February 23, at 207 S. 8th Street.  We will try to start promptly at 7 p.m.

¡Adelante! Book Group

Amy Zesbaugh
Our February selection is Road From Coorain by Jill Ker Conway, which describes the author’s early life on the “windswept grasslands of Australia, where her father owned 30,000 acres of arid land. Conway emerges with character and personal strength. From the University of Sydney, she went on to study history at Harvard and eventually became the first woman president of Smith College. This inspiring book tells in full the details of her life and thoughts up to the time she left for America.” (Library Journal, Judith Nixon, Purdue University Libraries.)
We will meet at Jan DeYoung’s home (1101 E. Broadway) on February 26 at 7 p.m.

Upcoming books:
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March: Beneath a Marble Sky by John Shors.
In March, you may also want to read Tom Sawyer on your own. It is the "Big Read" book for our area, and there will be several talks about it. The Warren County Public Library has free discussion guides available at the front desk.
April: Little Heathens: Hard Times and High Spirits on an Iowa Farm During the Great Depression by Mildred Armstrong Kalish.
May: Hot, Flat and Crowded by Thomas Friedman.
Monmouth College Events

Jan DeYoung

The next “F Word” talk will be presented by Hannah Schell, on Wednesday, February 18 at 7 p.m. in the Morgan Room at Monmouth College. The talk is called “The Devil’s Gateway: Teaching Women and Religion.” 

Upcoming Great Decisions: 

· February 11: The Arctic, with James Godde

· February 18:  Global Good Supply, with Amy Caldwell de Farias (conflicts with “F Word”)

· February 25: Cuba After Castro, with Julio Noriega

· March 4: Universal Human Rights, with our own branch member, Monie Hayes 
Great Decisions take place in the Monmouth College Tartan Room at 7:30 p.m. 

Upcoming International Luncheons:
· February 11 at noon. Julia Andrews talks about her experience in Vietnam: “They can vote on their pop stars but not their government?  A musical view of a Communist country.”
· March 4 at noon. Steve Buban’s talk is called “Mexico City and Teotihuacán in Five Days?  !Como no!”
Luncheons are $7.25, or you can just go to hear the speakers for free.  McMillan-Whiteman Highlander Room is the venue.  For reservations, please call 457-2149.
International Corner

Donna Sproston
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AAUW supports CARE in their work to improve gender equality in basic education and reduce cultural and economic barriers to girls’ education in countries around the world.  Visit www.care.org and watch “The Girl Effect,” a brief video that demonstrates how girls can be empowered to change society starting with education.

EF/LAF Update

Jonalyn Heaton and Donna Sproston

Thanks to our successful Rada sale and brunch donations, our branch contributed $300 to the Education Foundation and $105 to the Legal Advocacy Fund for 2008. 
LAF celebrated two Supreme Court victories in January.  The ruling in Fitzgerald v. Barnstable School Committee strengthens the protections available to victims of sexual harassment and gender discrimination.  The decision in Crawford v. Metropolitan Government of Nashville and Davidson County is a victory for the scope of protection afforded under Title VII to persons subject to sexual harassment.

EF is providing $4.5 million in fellowships, grants, and special awards to outstanding women in the 2008-2009 academic year.
Public Policy Update
Jan DeYoung

The Next Step
While we’re celebrating President Obama’s signing of the Lilly Ledbetter Fair Pay Act on January 29th, we must remind ourselves that this action is only a “down payment on an election year promise.”  While the Fair Pay Act is great evidence of action in coalition by many women’s organizations, including AAUW, it merely “fixes a past mistake,” and “regains ground we lost in May 2007,” according to the AAUW Web site.  Briefly, this legislation “gives new teeth to the law to ensure that such a mistake won’t happen again.”

Our next step is to move equally aggressively on getting the Paycheck Fairness Act passed by Congress and signed by the President.  As the new AAUW slogan goes, “Keep the Change, Until Women Have Real Change.”  An increase of just about one cent from 2006-2007 narrows the wage gap, but it certainly doesn’t come close to closing it!  Women still have to work until April 28, 2009, Pay Equity Day, to match men’s earnings for 2008!  

We know that Senator Durbin has long supported pay equity.  We will now have to learn where our new senator, Senator Burris, stands on this important issue.  AAUW members will need to be in touch with both men soon to ensure that the Paycheck Fairness Act is re-introduced and moved expeditiously through Congress.  

The Paycheck Fairness Act creates stronger incentives for employers to follow the law. It strengthens penalties as well, thus providing both “the carrot and the stick.”  It will also provide training for women and girls in negotiating for equal pay, and prohibit retaliation for those who ask questions about their employers’ wage practices.  

AAUW has battled wage discrimination since 1922, when our legislative program called for a reclassification of the U.S. Civil Service and for a repeal of salary restrictions in the Women’s Bureau.  In 1955 we supported a bill introduced by Representatives Edith Green (D-OR) and Edith Rogers (M-MA) requiring “equal pay for work of comparable value requiring comparable skills.”   Does that sound familiar?

It is important to keep in mind that over a 35-year working life, women earn about $210,000 less than men in similar jobs.  In addition, this affects Social Security and other pension earnings as well as the opportunity to contribute to lifetime goals such as buying a home and paying for college, as well as to save for retirement.

It’s easy to take action.  Just go to AAUW.org, and click on “Two-Minute Activist.”  Or get in touch the “old-fashioned way,” by mail or telephone.  You’ll find the people in Senator Durbin’s office very pleasant.  Senator Burris’s office is just getting up and running. His email is: Senator_Roland Burris@burris.senate.gov.  Congressman Hare is also a friend of women’s issues, so we need to contact him, too. 
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Lilly Ledbetter, the face of pay equity and the namesake of the recently enacted Lilly Ledbetter Fair Pay Act, is coming to St. Louis. Are you?


Branch Meeting:  February 16, 7 p.m., Faith Social Hall

AAUW Film Group: February 23, 7 p.m., 207 S. 8th 

¡Adelante! Book Group: February 26, 7 p.m., 1101 E. Broadway, Monmouth

Mission Statement: AAUW advances equity for women and girls through advocacy, education and research.  

Vision Statement: AAUW will be a powerful advocate and visible leader in equity and education through research, philanthropy, and measurable change in critical areas impacting the lives of women and girls.
Value Promise: By joining AAUW, we belong to a 

community that breaks through educational and economic barriers so that all women have a fair chance.

Association Web site: www.aauw.org
AAUW-Illinois Web site:
www.aauw-il.org
Monmouth Branch Web site: http://department.monm.edu/aauw/
AAUW Initiative Editor: Amy Zesbaugh, zestib@hotmail.com
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